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Memorandum for the Record 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the 
Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
 
February 18, 2010 Meeting  
10:00 AM – 12:00 PM, State Transportation Building, Conference Room 4, 10 Park 
Plaza, Boston 
David Mohler, Chair, representing Jeffrey Mullan, Secretary and Chief Executive 
Officer, Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) 
 
Decisions 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee voted to take the following 
actions: 

• approve the work program for Emergency Evacuation and Hazard Mitigation 
Mapping 

• approve the work program for MBTA Bus Service Data Collection VII 
• approve the minutes of the meeting of January 21 
• approve the Bicycle and Pedestrian Improvements in Six Urban Centers study 

 
Meeting Agenda 
 
1. Public Comments 
There were none. 
 
2. Chair’s Report – David Mohler, MassDOT 
There was none. 
 
3. Subcommittee Chairs’ Reports – Eric Bourassa, Metropolitan Area Planning 
Council (MAPC); Mary Ellen Sullivan, MPO Staff 
The Clean Air and Mobility Program Subcommittee met on February 11. (Minutes from 
the meeting are attached.) The subcommittee discussed the projects that have been 
approved for funding through the former Suburban Mobility/Transportation Demand 
Management (TDM) Program, and the kind of projects that would be eligible for the 
Clean Air and Mobility Program (which now incorporates the Suburban Mobility/TDM 
Program). The subcommittee also discussed the challenges to funding small 
infrastructure projects (such as sidewalk improvements). There is a sense among the 
subcommittee members that the MPO should fund those kinds of projects. The members 
also expressed interest in getting updates from last year’s recipients of Suburban 
Mobility/TDM funding. 
 
Joe Onorato, MassDOT, Highway Division, District 4, noted that District 4 is starting to 
receive inquires from municipalities about the Clean Air and Mobility Program. Hayes 
Morrison, MPO staff, noted that guidance on the program is available on the MPO’s 
website. E. Bourassa added that he and MPO staff would be happy to talk with interested 
parties. 
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The Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) Subcommittee met on February 4. 
(Minutes from the meeting are attached.) The subcommittee will meet again in March. 
  
4. Regional Transportation Advisory Council – Laura Wiener, Regional 
Transportation Advisory Council 
The Advisory Council’s February meeting was canceled due to weather. On March 10, 
the Advisory Council will hold a bicycle and pedestrian forum, which is open to the 
public. 
 
5. Director’s Report – Arnie Soolman, Director, Central Transportation Planning Staff 
(CTPS) 
A. Soolman reported that the MPO held its first How-To Seminar for the Transportation 
Improvement Program (TIP) and the Clean Air and Mobility Program at Lynn City Hall 
on February 17. The agenda also included a  discussion of the proposed amendment to 
the MPO’s Public Participation Process. There were fifteen attendees at the meeting 
including the state senator and representatives from the Lynn district. The Lynn meeting 
was one of three TIP How-To Seminars that the MPO will hold this year. Two more are 
scheduled next week, one in Marlborough and one in Weymouth. 
 
He also reported that one of the modeling staff has left CTPS. That position will be 
advertised. 
 
E. Bourassa inquired about the comments that the state legislators voiced at the Lynn 
meeting. H. Morrison stated that they had questions about the MPO’s TIP process and 
about how legislators could be more involved. Staff showed the attendees the interactive 
TIP database and where the TIP municipal contact information could be found.  
 
E. Bourassa suggested that staff give a presentation on the TIP process to the legislature. 
H. Morrison noted that legislators regularly receive TIP materials through the MPO’s 
Public Participation Process. She suggested that staff could provide an additional email to 
legislators to alert them to the start of each TIP cycle. 
 
6. Work Program for Emergency Evacuation and Hazard Mitigation Mapping – 
Karl Quackenbush, Deputy Director, CTPS 
Members were provided with the work program for Emergency Evacuation and Hazard 
Mitigation Mapping at the meeting of February 4.  
 
Mary Pratt, Town of Hopkinton, expressed that the work program should address dams 
and reservoirs and that, for evacuation, consideration should be given to roads that are 
alternatives to main highways and to ferries. K. Quackenbush responded that staff 
discussed the comments received from members after the meeting of February 4. He 
noted that there is a defined amount of funding for this work program. Staff has 
acknowledged that not all the information that could be hoped for may be available 
during the timeframe of the work program. If in the course of doing this work program, 
staff is unable to make progress on all fronts, staff could turn its attention to mapping 
other sensitive pieces of infrastructure, such as dams. Regarding evacuation routes, staff 
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is proposing to collect available information from other agencies with responsibility for 
developing the actual plans and string it together to show how the pieces fit together. 
Staff is not proposing to come up with any independent recommendations for evacuation 
routes as part of this work program. 
 
M. Pratt added that consideration should given to how and where to house evacuees 
outside the city. K. Quackenbush stated that the Commonwealth has an on-going process 
that is addressing those kinds of issues. 
 
K. Quackenbush stated that the additional work members are interested in could possibly 
be included in the next cycle of the UPWP. 
 
A motion to approve the work program for Emergency Evacuation and Hazard 
Mitigation Mapping was made by Thomas Bent, City of Somerville, and seconded by 
John Romano, MassDOT Highway. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
7. Work Program for MBTA Bus Service Data Collection VII – Karl Quackenbush, 
Deputy Director, CTPS  
Members were provided with the work program for the MBTA Bus Service Data 
Collection VII at the meeting of February 4. 
 
A motion to approve the work program for the MBTA Bus Service Data Collection VII 
was made by Paul Regan, MBTA Advisory Board, and seconded by J. Romano. The 
motion passed unanimously. 
 
8. Meeting Minutes – Pam Wolfe, Manager, Certification Activities, MPO Staff 
A motion to approve the minutes of the meeting of January 21 was made by M. Pratt, and 
seconded by T. Bent. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
9. Long Range Transportation Plan Update – Anne McGahan, Plan Manager, and 
Michael Callahan, Public Involvement Manager, MPO Staff 
Members were provided with a draft schedule and draft outline for the development of 
the next Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP), maps showing radial and 
circumferential corridors in the region, and a memorandum regarding the Public 
Involvement Plan for the LRTP. (See attached.) 
 
Schedule 
A. McGahan discussed the proposed schedule for the development of the LRTP, which 
will enable the MPO to meet its requirement for adopting the 2035 LRTP by April 2011. 
She noted that staff is looking for the MPO’s approval of the corridor maps today so that 
work can begin on the needs assessment. The needs assessment will involve documenting 
existing conditions, reviewing previous work and studies, summarizing comments from 
previous LRTPs, and coordinating with the Congestion Management Program (CMP). 
Staff will also start updating the LRTP’s vision and policies, which will include several 
new topics: climate change, livability, and operations and management. Objectives and 
performance measures will also be developed as part of the LRTP. 
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MassDOT has provided 2035 demographic data to all the MPOs in the state for use in 
developing their LRTPs. MAPC’s MetroFuture demographics will be used for the Boston 
Region’s LRTP, but the refined data to 2035 will not be available until June. In order to 
complete the needs assessment by July, staff proposes to temporarily use the current 2030 
demographic projections (that underlie the current LRTP) for this analysis. It is not 
expected to differ greatly from the 2035 data. When MAPC provides the 2035 
demographics, staff will do a comparison. 
 
There was a discussion about the situation regarding the demographics: 
 
D. Mohler raised questions about what would happen if there are significant differences 
in the model results from the two sets of demographic data, how that would affect the 
schedule, and why MAPC needs until June to provide their demographic data. A. 
McGahan replied that, if there were significant differences, staff would have to make sure 
that the needs assessment reflected the differences. She added that staff and MAPC do 
not anticipate significant differences.  In addition, the needs assessment will use a variety 
of other data; the modeling data will only be one component. E. Bourassa and Jim 
Gallagher, MAPC, stated that MAPC needs until June to produce the demographic data 
because MAPC is in conversation with MassDOT and other regional planning agencies 
(RPAs) about how the demographic projections will be done for municipalities within our 
model area that are not within the MPO and MAPC boundary, and because MAPC needs 
to contact municipalities to find out if there are new development projects planned that 
MAPC is currently unaware of as well as projects that were included that may not have 
gone forward. 
 
D. Mohler expressed concern about the demographic data situation. He noted that the 
Boston Region MPO will be using a hybrid set of demographics – MAPC’s MetroFuture 
projections for the 101 municipalities in this region and the projections adopted by 
neighboring RPAs for 64 other municipalities. If MAPC succeeds in convincing the other 
RPAs to adopt MetroFuture demographics, there would not be time to make the change 
for the needs assessment. J. Gallagher noted that a solution would be to push the needs 
assessment farther out on the schedule. 
 
Members reached consensus that staff could move forward with the plan to use the 2030 
demographic projections for the needs assessment. 
 
A. McGahan continued to discuss the steps following the needs assessment. During the 
summer, staff would begin to develop the Build alternative scenarios. In the fall, staff 
would model the Build networks and conduct the environmental justice analyses. The 
resulting information would be released for public review in December. The 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee would vote on the recommended 
projects and programs for the LRTP in January, after which staff would conduct the 
environmental justice and air quality analyses for the recommended plan. The draft LRTP 
would be released for public review in February 2011. The Committee would vote on the 
final LRTP in April 2011. 
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Members had several questions: 
 
M. Pratt asked if the air quality analysis scheduled for January would only involve new 
projects. A. McGahan replied that the analysis would include all the recommended 
projects in the LRTP. 
 
In response to a question from M. Pratt regarding double stack initiatives, D. Mohler 
stated that changes in the freight distribution system would have to be taken into account 
in the model runs. 
 
D. Mohler asked whether revenue projections would be prepared in July and when the 
MPO would receive federal guidance on long-range revenues. A. McGahan replied that 
the revenue projections would be available in July since that is when the TIP information 
will be available. Michael Chong, Federal Highway Administration, stated that the MPO 
would most likely have the federal guidance by April. 
 
E. Bourassa asked whether the federal guidance would be dependent on updates to the 
federal transportation legislation. M. Chong replied that there is a chance that SAFETEA-
LU will be extended. Any new projections would likely be baseline; there could be a 5% 
increase per year.  
 
A. McGahan continued to discuss the outline of the draft LRTP noting that it will include 
the following chapters (see attached for details on these items): 

• Executive Summary  
• Introduction and Plan Process 
• The Region’s Transportation System and Land Use and Existing Policies  
• MPO’s Vision and Policy 
• Transportation System Operations and Management 
• Environment 
• Regional Equity 
• The Region’s Corridors 
• Financial Plan 
• Recommended Plan 
• Environmental Justice Assessment 
• Air Quality Conformity Determination 

 
Corridor Maps 
A. McGahan then turned to the maps showing radial and circumferential corridors and 
answered members’ questions about them. The radial map includes corridors that 
coincide with the corridors used in the MBTA’s Program for Mass Transportation 
(PMT). They depict interstates and commuter rail lines stations and show the corridors in 
color. The circumferential map shows corridors ringing the city: the Central Area, the 
Route 128 corridor, and the Interstate 495 corridor. In the needs assessment staff will 
look at the traffic flows going to and from Boston, circumferential traffic flows, and 
suburb-to-suburb traffic flows. 
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K. Quackenbush noted reasons for presenting information at the corridor level. It is 
possible that certain indicators from the model could be obscured if looking only at a 
systems level. The corridor approach is a way to organize the needs assessment 
information and tease out more meaning from the indicators than has been done in the 
past. 
 
Members had several comments and questions: 
 
M. Pratt suggested adding the Boston neighborhoods to the maps. Other members 
requested that the radial corridors extend into the area defined on the map as Boston 
Proper. A. McGahan stated that the radial map would be revised to reflect that request 
and that, in addition, the individual corridors as presented in the LRTP would include 
maps with more detailed information. 
 
D. Mohler advised members to keep in mind that using the corridor approach to prioritize 
needs could lead to an expectation that projects or programs be selected based on 
geographic equity, based on the corridors. 
 
Ginger Esty, Town of Framingham, requested that staff add the commuter rail stations in 
Ashland and Southborough to the maps. 
 
David Koses, City of Newton, asked if it would matter if the corridor approach were not 
used. K. Quackenbush replied that the concept of corridors is hard-wired into this 
LRTP’s approach for the needs assessment. Staff is trying to provide more information 
for the MPO to make decisions than in the past and to make the information more 
comprehensible. 
 
Christine Stickney, Town of Braintree, asked about how the need assessment would work 
if a project were in more than one corridor. A. McGahan stated that information about 
travel patterns would be included. 
 
M. Pratt expressed concern about prioritizing by corridor and noted that many 
municipalities do not have sufficient funding for roadwork and must rely largely on 
Chapter 90 monies. A. McGahan noted that the MPO could choose to fund programs 
(such as a pavement management program for example) that would allow funding to be 
distributed across the region. 
  
Wig Zamore, Somerville Transportation Equity Partnership/Mystic View Task Force, 
noted that MIT and Harvard are working on mobile phone sensor programs and that the 
MPO may want to consider checking with those institutions to find out about travel 
patterns they are observing. K. Quackenbush stated that staff has been in conversation 
with persons involved in MIT’s work and work being done by private contractors and is 
planning on taking advantage of that data at the appropriate time. 
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Public Involvement Plan 
Michael Callahan, MPO staff, then provided an overview of the public involvement plan 
for the development of the LRTP, through which staff aims to promote meaningful 
involvement by the public at all stages of the LRTP development. (See the attached 
memorandum for details.) Staff is proposing to use several new methods for conducting 
public outreach and plans to regularly provided feedback to the MPO. 
 
Staff plans to begin the public outreach work by releasing press releases and 
announcements through MPOinfo (the MPO’s listserve which has approximately 2,000 
contacts) and TRANSREPORT (the MPO’s newsletter), and by soliciting ideas from the 
public for the name of the LRTP document, which will help raise awareness about the 
document. In addition to the communication tools noted above, staff plans to conduct 
interactive web-based communications, and face-to-face meetings. 
 
The MPO’s website will be the centerpiece of the outreach. Staff would like to provide an 
opportunity for people to provide comments on the draft document and related materials 
through the web; that feedback could then be reported to the MPO regularly. Staff also 
proposes to use social media, such as Twitter and Facebook, to announce meetings and 
postings of draft documents, allow for discussion among the public, and direct people to 
the MPO’s website. 
 
Staff expects to continue to hold quarterly Open Houses with an emphasis on the LRTP. 
There will also be workshops targeted to various interest groups (such as environmental 
advocacy groups, for example). A summary LRTP document will be prepared and 
perhaps a video summary that could be posted on YouTube. 
 
E. Bourassa requested that staff make sure state legislators are on the list of groups 
targeted for outreach. He noted that the MPO needs to educate the legislature so that 
legislators are aware that the MPO is working with a limited amount of resources. 
 
J. Gillooly stated that a video summary of the LRTP would be a good idea and that it 
should include concrete examples of projects that the MPO has funded. 
 
10. State Implementation Plan – Kate Fichter, MassDOT, and Joe Cosgrove, MBTA 
Members were provided with the February status report on the State Implementation Plan 
(SIP) projects. (See attached.) FHWA and FTA have requested that MassDOT provide 
monthly progress reports on the SIP projects. These reports are posted on MassDOT’s 
website. 
 
K. Fichter provided an update on the Green Line Extension and Red Line – Blue Line 
Connector (Design) projects, and J. Cosgrove provided an update on the Fairmount Line 
Improvement and Construction of 1,000 New Parking Spaces projects. 
 
MassDOT received a MEPA certificate for the Green Line Extension project. MassDOT 
expects to file a final environmental impact report this summer and conduct public 
outreach related to that document. Field survey work is underway.  
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MassDOT is preparing to file a draft environmental impact report for the Red Line – Blue 
Line Connector (Design) project next month. MassDOT will be requesting a rollover so 
that the draft can be accepted as the final document. A public meeting will be held. 
 
Regarding the Fairmount Line Improvement project, the MBTA is preparing to advertise 
for the construction of Talbot Station next month, and for Newmarket Station in March or 
April. The MBTA expects to receive direction on how to proceed with the Blue Hill 
Avenue Station by March 1; that station is at 60% design. 
 
Regarding the Construction of 1,000 New Parking Spaces project, the MBTA is awaiting 
board authorization to proceed with the design of the Beverly portion of the project. The 
MBTA is negotiating with the City of Revere regarding the portion of the project 
proposed at Wonderland Station. Community meetings will be held next week regarding 
the Salem portion of the project, which is now at 30% design. 
 
J. Gallagher inquired about the public participation process around the final 
environmental impact report for the Green Line Extension project. K. Fichter replied that 
MassDOT is required to prepare a public involvement plan for the scope of the final 
environmental impact report. MassDOT intends to put that plan into effect before the 
final MEPA approval, and establish groups focused on the various station areas and 
maintenance facility. There will also be broader public meetings and workshops.  
 
11. Bicycle and Pedestrian Improvements in Six Urban Centers – Cathy Buckley, 
MPO Staff 
Members received a CD containing the Bicycle and Pedestrian Improvements in Six 
Urban Centers study at the meeting of February 4. C. Buckley provided an overview of 
this MPO study. 
 
The six urban centers studied were selected based on population and other characteristics. 
They range from centers of very high pedestrian activity, such as Chelsea, to less 
trafficked ones, like Weymouth’s Jackson Square. Staff conducted bicycle and pedestrian 
counts in the six centers and looked at crash data. (The study report recognizes, however, 
that there is a problem with bicycle and pedestrian crash data, which is presumed to be 
under-reported in many communities, significantly so in some.) Staff developed 
recommendations for improvements, drawing primarily from state-of-the-practice ideas 
that have been shown to make urban centers more attractive and safe for pedestrians and 
on the MassHighway design guide, which considers the needs of bicyclists and 
pedestrians as well as motor vehicles. 
 
The study discusses design issues that pertain to bicyclists and pedestrians. Those 
affecting bicyclists include how much space they have on the road, the condition of the 
pavement, and parking. While on-street parking improves safety for pedestrians by 
providing a buffer between the traffic and sidewalk, it can be unsafe for bicyclists due to 
opening car doors. Back-in angle parking is a solution that can improve safety for 
bicyclists. Design issues that affect pedestrians include sidewalk condition and amenities. 
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Improving safety involves reducing pedestrians’ exposure to vehicles. Design solutions 
can involve creating shorter crossings using curb extensions or median refuges. For this 
study, staff applied those types of solutions to the six urban centers. 
 
Members made comments: 
 
D. Koses stated that the graphics depicting recommendations in the study are outstanding. 
He also noted that he gave the study as a model to students who will be coming to 
Newton to do bicycle and pedestrian reviews in the city. He thanked staff for doing this 
work. C. Buckley noted that Kate Parker, MPO staff, made those graphics.  
 
J. Gallagher also praised staff for the graphics and tables in the study. He expressed his 
view, however, that the study should have included more context about the need for the 
recommended solutions. Municipalities would need this context when making decisions 
about which recommendations to implement. C. Buckley noted that the study results 
would be used by local planners who are familiar with the area and understand the 
context. She added that local planners have already reviewed the study chapters and 
provided input on staff recommendations. The recommendations are based on the above-
mentioned guidelines for good design. 
 
D. Mohler noted that staff should be conducting outreach to the municipalities to ensure 
that they can prioritize among the recommendations and bring the most necessary 
projects forward for funding. C. Buckley noted that the towns of Framingham and 
Franklin have hired consultants to further improvements in these areas. She also 
explained that staff made many recommendations and that any of them would be good 
improvements. 
  
L. Wiener noted that the Town of Arlington proposed back-in angle parking but 
MassHighway refused the proposal. She expressed concern that municipalities may 
propose this type of parking but not be allowed to implement it.  
 
D. Koses stated that the study will serve to jump start the conversation in municipalities 
and local planners can decide what steps to take. He found the study to be appropriate in 
its scope and detail. 
 
J. Gillooly expressed thanks for the study, noting that the City of Boston is moving in the 
direction of enhancing the city’s bicycle infrastructure through its Complete Streets 
initiative and will be looking at this study for further ideas. 
 
A motion to approve the Bicycle and Pedestrian Improvements in Six Urban Centers 
study was made by J. Gillooly, and seconded by G. Esty. The motion passed 
unanimously. 
 
12. Members Items 
J. Cosgrove reported that the MBTA’s Draft FFYs 2011 – 2015 Capital Investment Plan 
(CIP) is posted on the MBTA’s website. Public meetings are scheduled for February and 
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March. (See attached handout.) More meetings may be added. In response to a question 
from C. Stickney, he stated that meetings for the North and South Shore areas have not 
yet been scheduled. 
 
M. Pratt raised an issue regarding the Bruce Freeman Memorial Rail Trail crossing at 
Route 2 in Concord. J. Onorato, MassDOT District 4, stated that the rail trail crossing 
would be addressed as part of the Route 2 – Concord Rotary project. The issue is being 
studied now.  
 
13. Adjourn 
A motion to adjourn was made by P. Regan, and seconded by M. Pratt. The motion 
passed unanimously.
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Transportation Planning and Programming Committee Meeting Attendance 
Thursday, February 18, 2010, 10:00 AM

 
Member Agencies  Representatives and Alternates  
MassDOT   David Mohler 
MassDOT Highway  David Anderson 
    John Romano   
City of Boston   Jim Gillooly 

Thomas Kadzis 
City of Newton  David Koses 
City of Somerville  Thomas Bent 
Federal Highway  Michael Chong 
 Administration 
MAPC    Eric Bourassa 

Jim Gallagher  
MBTA    Joe Cosgrove 
MBTA Advisory Board Paul Regan 
Regional Transportation Laura Wiener 
 Advisory Council   
Town of Bedford  Richard Reed 
Town of Braintree  Christine Stickney 
Town of Framingham  Ginger Esty 
Town of Hopkinton  Mary Pratt 
   
 

 
MPO Staff/CTPS 
Cathy Buckley 
Mike Callahan 
Maureen Kelly 
Anne McGahan 
Hayes Morrison 
Sean Pfalzer 
Karl Quackenbush 
Arnie Soolman 
Mary Ellen Sullivan 
Pam Wolfe 
 
Other Attendees 
Lynn Ahlgren MetroWest Regional Transit 

Authority 
Sue McQuaid Neponset Valley Chamber of 

Commerce 
John McQueen Regional Transportation 

Advisory Council / WalkBoston 
Steve Olanoff Regional Transportation 

Advisory Council 
Joe Onorato MassDOT, Highway Division 

District 4 
Wig Zamore Mystic View Task Force / 

Somerville Transportation Equity 
Partnership 
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